
 

Dear Friends:
As you can see, space is at a premium here, so I’ll 

keep my comments brief: 2023 was, to put it plainly, 
a standout year for the West Virginia Humanities 
Council. Our mission was fulfilled by delivering over 
one million dollars to support humanities projects 
statewide. Support from the National Endowment for the 
Humanities, the State Legislature, and friends like you 

allowed us to devote 75% of our operating budget to grants and programs.
Assisted by a U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs’ Veterans Legacy 

Grant, our acclaimed West Virginia National Cemeteries Project trained a 
second group of Mountain State high 
school students to research military 
personnel interred in our state’s two 
National Cemeteries. The VA recently 
awarded the Council a grant to fund 
another year of this popular program 
in 2024.

If space permitted, I would write 
about the upcoming premiere of our 
fully rebuilt e-WV: The West Virginia 
Encyclopedia; our newly redesigned 
traveling exhibit Born of Rebellion: 
West Virginia Statehood and the 
Civil War; our wildly successful West 
Virginia Folklife Apprenticeship 
Showcase series; and many other 
ongoing projects.

Taking a big-picture view, let me 
say that our Council has never been 
more mobile, more ready, or better 
positioned to grow West Virginia’s 
cultural ecosystem. Thank you all for 
joining us on this journey and being 
ambassadors for the humanities in 
your home communities. Far from a 
luxury, the humanities are at the core 
of understanding our pasts, current 
conditions, and possible futures. We 
will continue honoring the Council’s 
50-year legacy and making excellent 
humanities programs accessible to 
West Virginians wherever they live.

         Sincerely, 

Megan Tarbett, Board President
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Staff

Our work in 2023 was made possible 
by the generous support of the National 
Endowment for the Humanities, the 
West Virginia Department of Arts, 
Culture & History, and many other 
organizations and individuals. Our 
donor honor roll follows.

Visit the West Virginia Humanities Council at wvhumanities.org donors continued

UNDERWRITER / 1863 Club Members
Bernard H. and Blanche E. Jacobson 
   Foundation
Carter Family Foundation
Patrick Cassidy 

Gerald Davis
Federation of State Humanities Councils
H. B. Wehrle Foundation
Herscher Foundation
National Endowment for the Arts
National Endowment for the Humanities
West Virginia Department of Arts, 
   Culture & History

BENEFACTOR / 1863 Club Members
Anonymous
Anonymous
Anonymous
Alice and Neal Barkus
William Bartley
Barbara C. and Ralph J. Bean Jr.
Eva Kay Cardea
Greg Coble and C. B. Babcock
Thomas Cook
Therese Cox and Joseph Badgley
Alice and Boyd Creasman
Pam and Charlie Delauder
Helen Epps
Laurie Erickson 
Fitzsimmons Foundation
Barbara Fleischauer and Robert 
   Bastress
Monty Fowler 
E. Gordon Gee
Samme L. Gee
Michael Harpold
Barbara and Steve Hopta
Sharon and Steven Jubelirer
Susan and Bob Maslowski
Carol and J. Dan McCarthy 
Carol and John McCuskey
Tia and Bob McMillan
Lois Payne—in memory of Mark Payne
Barbara and Norval Rasmussen

In 2023, the West Virginia Humanities Council delivered grants or programs directly 
in 49 counties and digital programming in all 55 counties.

Annua l 
Repo r t

The next Board 
Meeting is April 12, 
2024, in Beckley. It 
is open to the public.

Photos by (clockwise) Kyle Warmack, Julie Blackwood, and Jennie Williams
Visit wvencyclopedia.org
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	 Hurricane

Leslie Baker
	 Beckley

Matthew Bond 
	 Charleston

George “Gib” Brown
	 Clarksburg

Patrick Cassidy
	 Wheeling

Robert Conte
	 Union

Laurie Erickson 			 
	 Morgantown 

Cicero Fain III
	 Huntington

Rosemary Hathaway 		
	 Morgantown

Rita Hedrick-Helmick
	 Glenville

Margaret Mary Layne 		
	 Huntington

Charles Ledbetter 		
	 Charleston

J. Dan McCarthy 			
	 Fayetteville

Michele Moure-Reeves 
	 Mathias

Paul Papadopoulos 		
	 Hurricane

Patricia Proctor
	 Huntington

Katrena Ramsey
	 Ravenswood

Karen Rice 
	 Martinsburg

Lisa Rose
	 Morgantown

Tom Sopher
	 Beckley

Pam Tarr 
	 Charleston

John Unger
	 Martinsburg

Bryson VanNostrand 		
	 Buckhannon

Grants
Statewide support for organizations and individuals 
promoting the humanities.

Awarded $355,787 through 51 grants, 10 
fellowships, and 15 travel assistance grants

Served 156,828 people in 23 counties

Direct Programs
Reflecting our history, culture, and diversity.

Dedicated $482,033 to original programs 
on state and national history, culture, and 
civics

Served 27,371 people in 49 counties

e-WV: The 
West Virginia 
Encyclopedia
The comprehensive reference 
resource for the Mountain State.

Spent $81,853 to expand and 
rebuild e-WV

Served 284,287 users in         
189 countries, with more than      
1.1 million page views

           WV Folklife
        Documenting, preserving, presenting,   
     and supporting our vibrant cultural heritage   
  and living traditions.

Spent $95,758 on Folklife Apprenticeships, 
oral histories, and written materials

Served 8,337 people across the state

Council Receives 
Remarkable Estate Gift

The Humanities Council can 
fulfill our mission only with 
the support of our loyal 
membership. While funding 
from the National Endowment 
for the Humanities (NEH) drives 
our grantmaking, the generosity 
of private supporters allows us 
to develop, sustain, and expand 
direct programs. 

In September 2023, the 
Council received a magnificent 
one-time gift of $700,000 
from a private donor’s estate. 
The donor asked for these funds 
to be placed in a non-operating 
account to help meet our 
annual NEH match requirement 
and, in his words, “encourage 
greater public engagement with 
the Council’s work.”

Remembering the Council 
in estate planning offers an 
immeasurable impact. Benefits 
include reducing estate taxes 
and expressing personal values 
while ensuring the Council’s 
mission. If you are planning a 
bequest or would like to know 
more about giving options, 
please contact the Council at 
304-346-8500.

Programs 

Grants & Programs

Artist William D. Goebel’s 1999 rendition 
of our headquarters, the 1836 MacFarland-
Hubbard House in Charleston.



						                 2023			      2022
Revenue		

National Endowment for the Humanities	 $1,011,151  	 	      $  826,927 
State of West Virginia				   $   250,000 	 	       $  250,000 
Department of Veterans Affairs		  $   137,386 	 	       $              0 
All Other Sources				    $   900,391 	 	       $   159,287 

Total Revenue			             $2,298,928 	 	      $1,236,214 
		
		

Expenses		
Programs & Grants		
	 Grants					     $   406,512 	 	       $  406,847 
	 Department of Veterans Affairs		 $   137,386 	 	       $              0 
	 Direct Programs			   $   482,033 	 	       $  384,704 
	 Related Expenses			   $   104,324 	 	       $    94,979 
	 Total Programs & Grants		  $1,130,255 	 	       $ 886,530 

	 Administrative			              $   314,643 	   	      $   314,434 
	 Development			              $      74,148 	     	      $   96,337 

	 Total Expenses		            $1,519,046 		      $1,297,301 

	 Net Income (less estate gift)            $     79,882 	    	     $   (61,087)

  
			                   The year 2023 was unique for the Council’s finances. A restricted $700,000 

estate gift allowed us to shore up our investment portfolio, while a continued return to normal in-person 
programming, for both the Council and our grantees, increased mission-related expenses. Administrative costs 
remained largely level from 2022, representing 21% of our total expenses. This allowed us to dedicate a higher 
percentage of spending to total programs and grants.

Programs & Grants

Administration

Development

   Designates GEM 
        (give-every-month) donors

Our finances

Donations November 1, 2022 – 
October 31, 2023

Paige Richardson 
Judy K. Rule
Phyllis and Ray Smock
Elizabeth Spangler
Edwin Sweeney
United Bank
E. Marie Van Meter
Lisa and Paul Welch
West Virginia American Water
Jill Wilson 
Mary and C. B. Wilson

PATRON
John C. Allen Jr.
Jennifer Archer 
Anna and Kenneth Bailey
Sheryl Previll Browne
Carolyn and Stan Cavendish
Susan Churchill
Betsy and Bob Conte
Alison H. and Patrick D. Deem
Sally and Horace Emery
Norman L. Fagan
Victor Folio
Kathy and Dan Foster
Janet and Mark Greathouse
Pam and Bill Harvit
Richard Hess
Huntington Federal Savings 
   Bank
The James & Law Company
Alice and David Javersak
Shirley Neitch Kahle and L. 
   Edwin Kahle
Matthew McCreight and Kathryn
   Greene-McCreight—in memory 
   of Betsy Keadle McCreight and 
   Paul Willard McCreight
Rebecca Deem McGinnis 
William P. McNeel
Margaret and Jerry Miller 
Pam Miller
Heike and Todd Mills
NTV Asset Management, LLC
Ann and Bob Orders
Emily and Paul Papadopoulos
Nina Peyton
Pomeroy Foundation
Karen and William Rice
Anne Ray Silbernagel—in 
   memory of Lakin Cook
Marion and Richard Sinclair
Simone and Jay Thomas
Jeannie K. Todaro
Jessica and Eric Waggoner 
Diane and D. Stephen Walker
June and Richard B. Walker
Barbara Warren and Duane 
   Dombek
Liz and Louis Weisberg
Jane and Kenneth Wright
WYK Associates, Inc.
ZMM Architects and Engineers

SUSTAINER
Marianne Alexander
Joyce Butler McKee Allen
Laura Brady and Timothy Sweet
Nancy and George “Gib” Brown
Barbara Bryant
Jack Burke
Eleanor L. Byrnes
Jack Campbell

Michael Chancey
Lynn Comerci
Camille and John Copenhaver
Lisa DeFrank-Cole and Jay Cole
Carol Sue Del Col 
Sarah N. Denman
Hannah and Garry Geffert
Karen Goff
Grinberg Withrow Charitable Fund
Faye and Joe Guilfoile
Paula R. and Van B. Hall
Carol Jewell
Kanawha-Roxalana Co.
Janet Kemp
David Lee King
Britt and Judy McJunkin
William P. McNeel
Sandy Murphy and Charles Loeb
Amy and David Pancake
Michelle Parsons 
PrayWorks, LLC
Patricia Proctor
Stuart Lewis Smith
Debby Sonis
Travis Stimeling 
Judith Gold Stitzel
Debra and Ken Sullivan
Carol and Maury Taylor
John Tonkin
Visit Mountaineer Country CVB
Shawn and Walter Williams
Douglas McClure Wood 
Dolores and Bill Yoke

SPONSOR
Anonymous
Anonymous
Anonymous
Anonymous
Jan and Steve Adams
Timothy Alderman
Doris B. Andrews
Calvert and Ted Armbrecht
Karen Arms
Marion H. Baer
Leslie Baker
Ruth and Bob Baker
Nancy and Jim Balow
Betty Barrett
Beth Batdorf and John Bresland
Kenneth T. Batty
Beth Bean
Carolyn Becker
Kathy and Ron Bennett
Harriett S. Beury
Michelle Biggs 
Mrs. Carter V. Blundon
Boone County Genealogical 
   Society
Elizabeth J. and P. Nathan Bowles
Judy Bradford
Brooke County Library Foundation
Bonnie and Gary Brown
Sheryl Previll Browne
Nancy Bulla
Stan Bumgardner 
Becky Calwell
Heather Campbell 
Shannon Bennett Campbell
Lisa Fischer Casto and John Casto
Gloriann and James Caudill
Sonia and Robert Chambers
Marlies M. Charbonniez

Elizabeth Early Chilton
Annette and George Cipriani
B. Diane Clements
Cogan Law Office
Lewis A. Cook
Suzanne Crandall 
Mary and Barry Curry
Frank D’Abreo
Nancy and Richard (Capt. Dick) 
   Daugherty
Anna and Richard W. Davis
Freddy Davis
Hornor Davis
Margaret and John Demer
Peggy Dolan
Nancy and Bob Douglas
William M. Drennen Jr.
Nancy and John Droppleman
Linda Elliott and Steve Logan
Sue Seibert Farnsworth
Bonnie and Mike Fidler
Josephine Fidler
Carly and Bruce Flack
Anna and Peyton Forbes
Leska, Mark, and Andrew Foster
Jane Fotos
Alex Franklin
Ellen and Dick Freer
Pat and B. J. Garner
Mary Alice Gentry
Nicholas A. Ghaphery Jr.
Susan and Tom Gilpin
Michael Gioulis
Nan Goland
Mr. and Mrs. Robert Goldsmith Sr.
Anna L. Gray
Carol and Larry Grimes
Teddi and James Grogan
Drew Gruber 
Jean M. Hardesty
Harpers Ferry Park Association
Robert U. Harris
Arnold Harrison
Cheryl and Marc Harshman
Monica and Mark Hatfield
Rosemary Hathaway 
Chris Hedges and Tom Whittier
Jamie Helmick 
Frances Hensley
Jolanda Holmes
Lucy Hornor
Sissy Isaac
Linda Jacknowitz
Annie and Eugene Jeffus
Christine Jones and Billy Joe 
   Peyton
Judy Jones
Jay L. Joslin
Rebekah Karelis
Kathryn Kay
Lauren Keller 
Sandi and Mike Keller 
Karen and Doug Kinnett
Francene and Jerry Kirk
Anne Knight
Mrs. E. D. Knight
Gerry R. Kohler
Carol and Alan Kuhlman
Leslie Kusic
Meg and Joseph Laker
John Lambertson
J. Thomas Lane
Margaret Mary Layne

Charles Ledbetter
Susan and Ronald Lewis
Sally and Charlie Love
Dewayne Lowther
Raymond Lowther
Terri Marlow
Barbara E. and Robert P. 
   Mason
Connie and Tom McColley
Kim and David McCuskey
Lew McDaniel
Becky and Carl McLaughlin
Val S. McWhorter
Gregory Merritt
Dawn Miller and Greg Moore
Montserrat Miller and Dan 
   Holbrook
Mary Alice and Gerald Milnes
Juli and Donald F. Mock III
Moundsville-Marshall County 
   Public Library
Carolyn and Michael Naylor
Nelle Ratrie Chilton Charitable 
   Trust
Barbara O’Grady and Stephen 
   Moseley 
Ailene Pearce
Thomas Perdue 
The Philip B. and Rebecca 
   S. Lepanto Fund of the 
   Foundation for the Tri-State 
   Community, Inc.
Mimi Pickering
Katrena Ramsey 
Brooke Rawson 
Alice Riecks
R. Terrance Rodgers
Donn Rogosin
Jerry Roueche 
Sharon and Jim Rowe
Sharon and Stephen Rowe
George Rutherford
Savannah Schafer 
Karen and Jim Scherr
Cookie Soldo Schultz and 
   Bernie Schultz 
Ann Serafin
Kathy and John Shott
Robin Snyder 
Teresa and Tom Sopher
Becky and Bob Steptoe
Kathryn Stone
Anne and Dennis Strawn
Tricia Stringer 
Louisa Swift and Jack Levin
Dawn and Mark Swiger
Megan Tarbett 
Mark Tauger
Catherine Taylor
Eleanor Jayne Taylor
Donald Teter
Mary T. and Victor Thacker
James Thibeault
Benjamin J. Thomas
Woody Thrasher
Rebecca and Tom Tinder
Barbara and Martin Townsend
Elizabeth Tuck 
Sam Turley 
VanNostrand Architects
Catherine and Louis Volpe
Nancy and James Waggoner
Dale and Hank Walter

Kyle Warmack 
Kit Wellford
Rita Wicks-Nelson—in memory 
   of Leonard Nelson
Hank Willard
Taunja Willis-Miller
Charles Winter
Happy Wolphe 
Martha and David Woodward
Pamela D. and R. Karl Yagle
Linda Yoder
Karen and Thomas Yokum
Fred Ziegler
David and Chris Zinn

FRIEND
Anonymous—in memory of Travis 
   Stimeling
Alice and Mike Abernethy
Nancy Abrams and Stan Einzig
Andrea Allen 
Barbara and Raymond Alvarez
AmazonSmile
Belinda Anderson
Colleen Anderson
Ede J. Ashworth
Augusta High
The Aurora Project, Inc.
Melissa Bannister
Genevieve Bardwell
David Allen Barnette
Henry Battle
Jerry Beasley
Elizabeth Belcher 
John Billheimer
Nicholas Blanton
Robert G. Bonar
Charlotte Bowman
Amelia Brekeller
Margaret A. Brennan
Mrs. Arnold J. Brody
Sara and Bob Busse
Ireland Butler 
Campbell-Flannagan-Murrell House 
   Museum
Melanie Campbell
Edwin Cantley
Dan Carlisle
Victoria Casey
Chris Chanlett
Beth and Jeff Chiparo
Danille Elise Christensen 
Dana Coester and Joel Beeson
Lewis A. Cook
Martha Cox
Jane and Ben Crutchfield
Sandra Czernek
Mary Denise Davis
Alan DeYoung
Pattye Dodson
Nancy and Bob Douglas
Arthur Doumaux
Joseph Ertl
Janet White Exline
Lindsey Facemire 
Cicero M. Fain III
Anita Farrell 
Denise Ferguson
Eleanor Finn
R. Fred Frum
Sharon and David Fuerst
Mary Alice Gentry
Kim Gerlach

William Gorby 
Grant County Arts Council, Inc.
Diana Kile Green
Dalton Greene
Jeanne Grimm
Peter B. Grinnell
Sandra Hamon Gunther
Holly Halloway
Hancock County Historical Museum
William L. Harris
James F. Hawk
David Hayden
Jesse Heady 
Dale C. Hicks
Historic Shepherdstown Commission 
   & Museum
Suzanne Hodroge
Tina Holley
Olivia Hubbard 
Gloria Humphreys 
Willa and Pat Izzo
Jackson County Historical Society
Dolores Johnson
Lawrence Johnson
Adam Jones 
Janet and Kirk Judd
B. J. Kahle
Charl and David Kappel
Barrie and Tod Kaufman
Kelli Keith 
Andrea Keller
Jonette Kirkwood 
Rita Kohn
Andrew Kolovos 
Pete Kosky
Anne Lambright and Steven Knopp
Mary L. Lane
Karen K. Larry
Helena E. Lee
Kent Leonhardt
The Lepps
M. Leann and W. Hunter Lesser
Walt Lesser
Rachel Lilly 
Shelley and Lee Maddex
Madie Carroll House Preservation 
   Society
Nancy Malcomb
John Manchester
Sara and Thomas Marchio
Catherine Martin 
Lou Martin
Jewell Roark Matthews
Rachel Maynard 
John Egan McAteer
Carla and Phillip McClure
Terri L. McDougal
Maria T. McKelvey
Mary and Mark McOwen
Mark A. McRoberts
Velma C. and Jerry Meadows
Sue Miles and Duane Nichols
G. Thomas Minshall
Rhonda and Harry Mitchell
Rick Modesitt
Diane Moss
Mount de Chantal Alumnae Assoc.
Pat and Charles Moyers
Norma Newbraugh
Nancy and Mark Newfeld
Otis L. O’Connor
Michael D. O’Kelly
Victoria Paul 

Ralph Pedersen
Susan and Roger Perry
Robert Pomphrey
Rebekah Prichard
Timothy Reese
Nicolette Rhodes
Cathy and Joe Rice
Susan and Kelly Riddle
Erin and David Riebe 
Eleanor Ringel
Ripley CVB
Mindi Rival 
Vicky and Richie Robb
Judy and Tom Rodd
Sandra Rodgers
Beth Rogers 
Hugh Rogers
Larry L. Rowe
Rowlesburg Revitalization
Doris St. Clair
Kaila St. Louis
Jessica Salfia 
P. J. and Thomas Scarr
Dorothy and Bill Scharf
John Shirley 
Fran Simone
John Skaggs
Alexander M. Smith
Barbara Ellen Smith
Katy and Don Smith
Anna and Kim Smucker
Kay and Kelly Sparks
Marty and Mike Spiker
Pat and Dave Stanton
Sam Stetson
Fay Stump
Patrice Summers and David 
   Murphy
Maureen Fahey Supcoe
Molly Superfesky 
Gerald D. Swick
Carrie and Jeff Swing
Barbara and Sidney Tedford
Stephen D. Trail
Barbara Tuckwiller
George Updike
Fawn Valentine
Diana and Donald Van Horn
Melanie Van Metre
Melanie Vickers
John N. Vielkind Jr.
Karen Vuranch and Gene 
   Worthington
Judy Wagner
Delores and Daniel Ward
Vivian Weigel
Jo Weisbrod and Hanno Kirk
Uala Puckett Wells
Cassandra B. and William R. Whyte
Jeanie and Joseph Wiest
C. Michael Williams
Jennie Williams 
Kelly Williams
Meredith Sue Willis

National Endowment 
  for the Humanities

State of West Virginia

Dept. of Veterans Affairs

All Other Sources

Our 2023 revenue was bolstered by an 
increase in funding from the NEH, an 
improvement in the Council’s investment 
portfolio performance compared to the 
preceding year, and the major restricted 
gift noted above. The uncharacteristic 
revenue in 2023 is expected to return to 
more typical totals and ratios in 2024.

The Council held administrative costs 
level from 2022 to 2023, allowing us 
to devote 75% of our total spending 
in 2023 to grants and programs. A 
reduction in development expenses was 
due to preparations for a major fundraising 
initiative in 2024, as the Council marks 
its 50th anniversary with a series of public 
events throughout the coming year. 

_______________
The figures and charts shown here are based on actual, unaudited financial information as reported internally to management and the Board of 
Directors. The West Virginia Humanities Council is audited annually by an independent auditor, with each year’s audit available for public inspection by 
April of the following year. Fiscal year 2023 ended October 31.


